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election shall be held to fill such va-
cancies as exist in the membership and
in the panel of alternates.

§ 7.14 Appeals.
(a) Any eligible voter in the county

may appeal to the county committee in
writing or in person, or both:

(1) The eligibility or ineligibility of a
person to vote,

(2) The eligibility of a person to hold
office, and

(3) The validity of the community
committee elections. Such appeal must
be made within 15 days of the election
date, except that appeals on a deter-
mination of eligibility of a person nom-
inated by petition must be made within
7 days of the date of notification of in-
eligibility.

(b) Any eligible voter in the county
may appeal to the State committee in
writing, in person, or both:

(1) A county committee decision on
an election appeal. An appeal of a
county committee decision must be
made within 15 days of the notification
of the decision, and

(2) The validity of a county conven-
tion. An appeal on the validity of a
county convention must be made with-
in 15 days of the county convention.

§ 7.15 Eligibility requirements of coun-
ty committee members, community
committee members, and delegates.

(a) To be eligible to hold office as a
county committee member, commu-
nity committee member, a delegate, or
an alternate to any such office, a per-
son must meet the conditions set forth
in this section.

(b) Such person must:
(1) Be eligible to vote in the local ad-

ministrative area in which the election
is held if proposed for county com-
mittee member or alternate, or in the
community in which the election is
held if proposed for community com-
mittee member or alternate;

(2)(i) Except as provided in paragraph
(b)(2)(ii) of this section, be residing in
the local administrative area in which
the election is held if proposed for
county committee member or alter-
nate, or be residing in the community
in which the election is held if pro-
posed for community committee mem-
ber or alternate.

(ii) In cases where a State line, a
county line, a local administrative
area boundary, or a community bound-
ary runs through a farm, eligible per-
sons residing on such farm may hold
office in the county or community in
which the farm has been determined to
be located for program participation
purposes. In cases where a candidate
has no farming interests in the local
administrative area or community in
which the person resides or only a
token amount, as determined by the
State committee, an eligible person
may hold office when such person re-
sides in the county and has farming in-
terests in the local administrative area
or community in which the person is a
candidate.

(3) Not be ineligible under § 7.27 of
this part.

(4) Not have been dishonorably dis-
charged from any branch of the armed
services; removed for cause from any
public office; convicted of any fraud,
larceny, embezzlement, or felony, un-
less any such disqualification is waived
by the State committee or the Deputy
Administrator;

(5) Not have been removed as a coun-
ty committee member, community
committee member, delegate, alternate
to any such office, or as an employee
for: Failure to perform the duties of
the office; committing, attempting, or
conspiring to commit fraud; incom-
petence; impeding the effectiveness of
any program administered in the coun-
ty; refusal to carry out or failure to
comply with the Department’s policy
relating to equal opportunity and civil
rights, including the equal employment
policy, or interfering with others in
carrying out such policy; or for viola-
tion of official instructions, unless any
such disqualification is waived by the
State committee or the Deputy Admin-
istrator;

(6) Not have been disqualified for fu-
ture service because of a determination
by a State committee that during pre-
vious service as a county committee
member, community committee mem-
ber, delegate, alternate of any such of-
fice, or as an employee of the county
committee such person has: Failed to
perform the duties of such office or em-
ployment; committed, attempted, or
conspired to commit fraud; impeded
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the effectiveness of any program ad-
ministered in the county; in the course
of their official duties, refused to carry
out or failed to comply with the De-
partment’s policy relating to equal op-
portunity and civil rights, including
the equal employment policy, or inter-
fered with others in carrying out such
policy; or violated official instructions,
unless any such disqualification is
waived by the State committee or the
Deputy Administrator;

(7) During the term of office, not be a
full-time employee of the U.S. Depart-
ment of Agriculture;

(8) If the office is that of county com-
mittee member, not be a sales agent or
employee of the Federal Crop Insur-
ance Corporation during the term of of-
fice;

(9) If the office is that of delegate to
the local administrative area or county
convention, not have been a county
committee member for that county
during the 90 days preceding the com-
munity election;

(10) If the office is that of county
committee member, not be serving as a
county committee member with one or
more years following the current elec-
tion remaining in the term of office;
and

(11) If the office is that of county
committee member, not have served
three consecutive terms as county
committee member just prior to the
current election, except that:

(i) Any partial term served by an al-
ternate who filled a permanent va-
cancy on the county committee, shall
not count toward this three term limi-
tation; and

(ii) In the case of a person elected to
be a national officer or State president
of the National Association of Farmer
Elected Committeemen, the limitation
shall be four consecutive terms.

[52 FR 48512, Dec. 23, 1987, as amended at 59
FR 15827, Apr. 5. 1994]

§ 7.16 Eligibility requirements of all
other personnel.

(a) The county executive director and
other employees of the county com-
mittee must not have been: Dishonor-
ably discharged from any branch of the
armed services; removed for cause from
any public office; or convicted of any

fraud, larceny, embezzlement, or fel-
ony, unless any such disqualification is
waived by the State committee or the
Deputy Administrator.

(b) The county executive director or
any other employee of the county com-
mittee must not have been removed as
a county committee member, commu-
nity committee member, delegate, al-
ternate to any such office, county exec-
utive director, or other employee of the
county committee for: Failure to per-
form the duties of the office; commit-
ting, attempting, or conspiring to com-
mit fraud; incompetence; impeding the
effectiveness of any program adminis-
tered in the county; refusal to carry
out or failure to comply with the De-
partment’s policy relating to equal op-
portunity and civil rights, including
equal employment policy, or inter-
fering with others in carrying out such
policy; or for violation of official in-
structions, unless such disqualification
is waived by the State committee or
the Deputy Administrator.

(c) The county executive director or
any other employee of the county com-
mittee must not have been disqualified
for future employment because of a de-
termination by a State committee that
during previous service as a county
committee member, community com-
mittee member, delegate, alternate to
any such office, or as an employee of
the county committee has: Failed to
perform the duties of such office or em-
ployment; committed, attempted, or
conspired to commit fraud; impeded
the effectiveness of any program ad-
ministered in the county; refused to
carry out or failed to comply with the
Department’s policy relating to equal
opportunity and civil rights, including
the equal employment policy, or inter-
fered with others in carrying out such
policy; or violated official instructions,
unless such disqualification is waived
by the State committee or the Deputy
Administrator.

(d) The tenure of employment of any
count executive director or other em-
ployee of the county committee shall
be terminated as soon as any such per-
son becomes ineligible for employment
under the provisions of this section.
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